Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

April 10, 2019


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton

April 10, 2019
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their second scheduled meeting in April on this date at 12:30 p.m.  The following persons were present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell, Charles H. Givens, Sr. and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Elkton Police Chief Matthew J. Donnelly; Director of Planning Jeanne D. Minner; Director of Zoning Charles A. Bromwell; Director of Parks & Recreation Mary C. Magaw; Assistant Finance Director Beth A. Moran; Senior Administrative Specialist L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorneys John P. Downs, Esquire and Lisa H. Blackson, Esquire. 


Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 12:30 p.m. and led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.


Mayor Alt stated the format of this meeting is that of a business meeting in order to conduct the administration of Oath of Office to appointed Commissioner Robert Massimiano.

Notice of Closed Meeting

On Wednesday April 3, 2019, during a regularly scheduled meeting of the Mayor & Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”), a Closed Meeting was requested and approved by all present pursuant to State Government Statutory Authority to Close Session, General Provisions Article, §3-305(b) (1) To discuss the appointment, employment, assignment, promotion, discipline, demotion, compensation, removal, resignation, or performance evaluation of appointees, employees, or officials over whom this public body has jurisdiction; or any other personnel matter. Attendance: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell, Charles H. Givens, Sr. and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr. and Senior Administrative Specialist L. Michelle Henson.


ACTION:
The minutes of the April 3, 2019 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.

Mayor Alt stated the Board, during the April 3, 2019 meeting, interviewed several candidates for the Commissioner seat left vacant by the death of Commissioner Mary Jo Jablonski. He stated the Board deliberated in a Closed Meeting that evening, and subsequently reconvened the Public Meeting at which the Board voted to approve the appointment of Robert M. Massimiano.  


Administration of Oath of Office – Robert M. Massimiano, Commissioner

Mayor Alt administered the Oath of Office to Commissioner Robert M. Massimiano. 

Commissioner Massimiano thanked all those in attendance, stating he will do his best and will not let the community down.


Mayor Alt, noting the attendance of Mr. Robert V. Jones, Esquire, invited Mr. Jones to speak prior to the Fiscal Year 2020 Budget discussions.


Mr. Jones introduced himself to the Board. He stated he represents Delaware Cardiovascular Associates, and introduced Dr. Mark Fortunato, Mr. Tim Dewson, Ms. Mary Beth Sniadowski and Ms. Missy Henderson to the Board. He stated the purpose of their appearance is to discuss his clients’ goal to relocate their practice to a suite in the Elktowne Center at 106 East Main Street.

Mr. Jones stated that Cardiovascular Associates has outgrown their present location on North Street however the group cannot relocate to the Elktowne Center due to the Town’s recent Ordinance prohibiting medical offices in the Town Center Zone.


Mr. Dewson stated the suite into which the group wishes to locate is not conducive to a retail tenant.

Commissioner Broomell questioned the amount of space the group currently has. Mr. Dewson stated the group currently utilizes 1,500 square feet of space, adding that the Elktowne Center offers twice that amount.

Ms. Mary Beth Sniadowski stated the group will be a benefit to the community, as Cecil County has a limited number of Cardiology practices. 

Mr. Downs stated that the prohibition of medical practices in the Town Center Zone is to make sure that a clinic or other facility does not label itself a medical practice when in fact it is a clinic. He noted that it is the duty of the landlord to assure a potential tenant is permitted under current zoning. 

Mr. Bromwell stated the issue is not the cardiology group, but the Board’s goal to limit Town Center Zone properties to retail. He added that a group such as this can locate to other commercial areas via a special exception. 


Ms. Blackson noted the importance of applying for a special exception is that the Board of Zoning Appeals and the Planning Commission and applicable Town staff are given the opportunity to determine if the zoning classification is appropriate for the requested use. 


Mayor Alt, noting that practices associated with Union Hospital of Cecil County are located in the Town Center Zone, questioned what happens if the tenant moves. Ms. Blackson stated the units are currently classified as non-conforming. She stated if a unit is vacant, a practitioner can move in within 180 days, but cannot expand in that space. She added if the unit lays vacant for more than 180 days, the non-conforming use status expires, and from that point a tenant can only use the space for what is permitted in the Zoning Ordinance. 

Commissioner Broomell questioned if an existing medical business in the Town Center Zone could move to a non-conforming use location. Ms. Blackson answered in the affirmative, noting that the move must be made within 180 days of the space becoming vacant. 

Ms. Missy Henderson stated that Cardiovascular Associates needs to grow and add practitioners in order to meet their goal of seeing patients 5 days per week.

Commissioner Piner thanked the group for their input. 

Commissioner Broomell concurred with Commissioner Piner, adding that she appreciated Mr. Bromwell and the Town’s Counsel for their input. She asked if there is a way to reevaluate the ordinance and determine a feasible solution.


Mayor Alt asked the Town’s Counsel and Mr. Bromwell to review the Ordinance.

Discussion – Mayor & Commissioners Fiscal Year 2020 Budget

Mayor Alt stated the Mayor & Commissioners Fiscal Year 2020 (FY20) Budget is relatively the same as previous year. 


Mayor Alt reviewed the FY20 budget, noting a 9% increase in liability insurance, funding for the 2020 Election, and funding for the Maryland Main Street Program.

Discussion – Administration Department Fiscal Year 2020 Budget

Mr. George stated the largest expense to the Administration Department FY20 Budget is website support.

Mayor Alt, referring to the Board’s previous discussions regarding upgrades to the Mayor & Commissioners meeting room, requested the Board’s support for allocation of $5,000 for electronic tablets for the Board and the installation of a large screen television to provide the audience with a better view of presentations. 


Discussion – Human Resources Department Fiscal Year 2020 Budget

Ms. Kathy Metzler, contracted Human Resources (HR) Generalist, and Ms. Renee McCormick, HR Specialist, presented the HR Department FY20 Budget.

Mayor Alt, referring to the Board’s previous discussions regarding hiring a full time HR Generalist, questioned the status of the process. Ms. Metzler stated she and Ms. McCormick are currently reviewing resumes. She stated she will provide support during the transition period from a contracted Generalist to a full time position. 


Ms. Metzler stated that most municipalities in Maryland split cost of living adjustments (COLA) between a COLA and merit increase.  

Commissioner Givens, referring to the Town’s funeral leave policy, questioned the amount of bereavement leave that is provided to employees. Ms. Metzler stated employees are provided up to 5 consecutive days of bereavement leave depending upon the family relationship to the employee. She stated the HR Department is working on amending the policy to provide for non-consecutive days, noting that funeral arrangements are not always completed right away. Ms. McCormick added that the HR Department is looking at providing bereavement leave to part time employees.

Discussion – Finance Department Fiscal Year 2020 Budget

Mr. Repole presented the Finance Department FY20 Budget. He stated the biggest expense associated with the FY20 Budget is planned upgrades to billing software. He stated the Finance Department’s current software is rapidly approaching the end of support. 

Mayor Alt stated the anticipated acquisition cost of the Victor C. McCool Readiness Center (the Armory) will be offset by the State for repairs the Town makes to the facility.  

Mayor Alt stated the projected $1.3 million cost of the planned Community Center will be borrowed from the Town Sewer Fund. 


Mayor Alt, referring to the Historic Elk Landing site, expressed his desire to increase tourism and use of the property. Noting that Ms. Minner has obtained several grants to rehabilitate the structures on the property, Mayor Alt requested the Board’s support to provide a $50,000 grant to the Historic Elk Landing Foundation to finish installation of windows at the stone house located on the property. He stated the request will be included in the FY20 Budget.

Mayor Alt, referring to the planned improvements at Elk Landing and the acquisition of the Armory, asked the Board to support hiring a staff member to coordinate events at the facilities.

Mayor Alt asked Mr. Repole to provide draft copies of the FY20 to the Board as soon as possible to provide ample time for review.

Mr. Repole stated the FY20 Budget will be presented for introduction no less than 32 days prior to the end of the current fiscal year, and will be presented for adoption at the June 5th Mayor & Commissioners meeting. 

Mr. Ed Ginder questioned the anticipated date for groundbreaking at the planned Community Center. Mr. George stated there is not a set date as of this point however the contractor anticipates breaking ground in early June, 2019. Mayor Alt stated the Parks & Recreation FY20 Budget will be amended to reflect additional staff for the Community Center.

Mayor Alt’s Report

Mayor Alt, referring to the “Roast of Mayor Alt” event on April 4th, stated Commissioner Massimiano did a great job as Master of Ceremonies. He stated he has copies of the event for anyone who wishes to view it.

Commissioner Givens’ Report

Commissioner Givens stated the event was well planned. 


Commissioner Piner’s Report 

Commissioner Piner welcomed Commissioner Massimiano to the Board.  

Commissioner Broomell echoed Commissioner Piner’s statement, adding that she is looking forward to working with Commissioner Massimiano.
Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 1:47 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Sr. Administrative Specialist

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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